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Kearsarge Regional School Board

And

Municipal Budget Committee

Minutes of the Joint Public Meeting

Kearsarge Regional School District

September 3, 2020
Open to Public – MASK required - Zoom address below for remote attendance
NOTICE: Some Board members may be attending remotely to establish a quorum, Per Governor Sununu Emergency Order12: Temporary modification of public access to meetings under RSA 91-A.
	I.       Call to Order
	The Chair called the meeting to order at 6:31pm.

	II.     Pledge of  

         Allegiance
	The Assistant Superintendent led the Pledge of Allegiance.

	III.   Roll Call
	Present: Ken Bartholomew, Emma Bates, Art Bobruff, Emilio Cancio-Bello, Bebe Casey, Ben Cushing, Eric Gregoire, Alison Mastin, Dick Wright; Beth Perkins (KREA Representative); Katie Nowicki, Nina Spinney (Student Representatives)
MBC Members Present:  Richard Anderson, Jim Bibbo, Brian Dumais, Robert Hemenway, Thomas Shamburg, Bob DeFelice, Luke Gorman, David Bates, Peter Anderson

	IV.   Approval of 

         Minutes
	Ms. Casey made the motion to approve the Public Minutes of August 30, 2020 as corrected.  Dr. Bobruff seconded.  The motion carried 7-0-2 [Chair and Mr. Wright abstained].

	V.  Reports of 

  Administration
	Chair:  There will be three meetings this month for the next several weeks.  This and the next are Joint MBC meetings.  
The NHSBA delegates meeting is coming up; our Board didn’t participate last year.  If there are motions to propose, now is the time to think about those and raise them in an upcoming meeting.
Assistant Superintendent:  Mr. Bessette reported that the Superintendent and he had opportunity to be present opening day in the schools.  He shared that he has never been more proud of our teachers.  They have used new technology and new ideas and have a ‘can-do’ attitude with the support of outstanding administration.  Support of the community and students has been phenomenal.  It’s been a remarkable week with mistakes, but every day we employ we are getting better at it.  Reactions to mistakes are opportunities for learning.  He stated he cannot be more proud of teachers, the school district, administrators and the community at large.
The following nominations were presented for approval:  Joanna McMasters, math coach, Megan Gardina, Spanish teacher and Kelly Dobin as special education teacher to cover a leave of absence at the middle school.
Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to accept the proposed nominations as presented.  Mr. Cushing seconded.  The motion carried 8-0-0.
Scott Fitzgerald, Athletic Director, gave a brief update regarding current state of athletics. A Zoom meeting took place last night with over 100 participants.  He presented modifications for field hockey and soccer.  Parents and students are excited to compete.   This is a starting point and is in line with what’s happening in the classrooms.  It will be revisited and re-evaluated in October.  Mr. Fitzgerald expressed his appreciation for the support of the administration and School Board.  In response to a question from Mr. Gregoire, he stated our district has approached co-curricular as part of delivering the curriculum whereas other districts have done curriculum and sports separately.  Mr. Bartholomew shared this has been a very difficult decision and he understands the differing views.

Business Administrator:  Mr. LeBoeuf reported the DOE has afforded the district free lunches and breakfast through December.  
Mr. LeBoeuf presented some purchase recommendations for Board approval.  

He presented a purchase recommendation for enVisions math curriculum for grades K-5.  K-2 is a five-year renewal and Grades 3-5 is a three year renewal.  This is the current product used at the middle school.  Mr. Gregoire made the motion to accept the sole source purchase recommendation of enVisions by SAVVAS for $85.558.55 as presented.  Mr. Cancio-Bello seconded.  The motion carried 8-0-0.
Mr. LeBoeuf and Ms. Turner presented a purchase recommendation for First Light internet.  The monthly charge will now be $3,800/month for twelve months from 9/1/20.  ERate will be used to cover $22,800 (1,900x12).  This will take our 1Gig line to a 7Gig line.  There was some discussion.  Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to accept the purchase recommendation for First Light for a monthly charge of $3,800/month as presented.  Ms. Mastin seconded.  The motion carried 8-0-0.   Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to approve eRate funding of $22,800 as presented.  Mr. Cushing seconded.  The motion carried 8-0-0.
Mr. LeBoeuf presented a purchase recommendation for Rymes Propane.  Rymes was the low bid at 20 months for 1.299/gallon.  Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to approve Rymes Propane for 20 months at $1.299/gallon as presented.  Mr. Gregoire seconded. The motion carried 8-0-0.  

Mr. LeBoeuf presented a budgetary transfer from special education busing to special education supplies for the purpose of purchasing additional PPE gowns.  Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to approve a transfer of $9,500.00 as presented.  Ms. Mastin seconded.  The motion carried 8-0-0.
Mr. LeBoeuf explained the transfers under $5,000 and the encumbrance of

$869,130.12.  Members reviewed documentation provided.  Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to approve the transfers and the encumbrance of $859,130.12 as presented.  Dr. Bobruff seconded.  The motion carried 8-0-0. 
Ms. Turner presented a purchase order for networking switch replacements.  This will be for connectivity at the high school, middle school and New London Elementary.  Mr. Cushing made the motion to accept the sole source purchase recommendation to Omada Technologies in the amount of $37,519.00 as presented using eRate funding.  Dr. Bobruff seconded.  The motion carried 8-0-0.  Dr. Bobruff made the motion to approve E-Rate funding for networking switch replacements as presented.  Mr. Cancio-Bello seconded.  The motion carried 8-0-0.
[It was noted by Mr. LeBoeuf that all of the above purchase recommendations had been reviewed and approved by the Finance and Audit Committee.]
All approved by Finance and Audit.

Discussion Out of Order:
Mr. Cancio-Bello wished to share with the Board the issue of carbon emissions in the district.  He proposed the district consider the use of propane to fuel buses.  He noted there are no temperature issues (equipped to 40 degrees below zero).  They have dramatically less emissions and are less costly to repair.  There is a tire savings because of reduced weight.  It necessitates the purchase of more fuels as the density is different, but prices are cheaper.  The district would have to purchase a pump with installation at the bus depot.  There is also an option to utilize a pump elsewhere, but this would be slightly more costly that purchasing our own pump.  Installations would cost about $30,000.  There is some pressure to make a quick decision as the next opportunity won’t be presented until January.  Recovery of the cost for the pump would take about three years in a worst case scenario.  Mr. Cancio-Bello also shared more detailed information regarding propane costs and the transfer of the fleet to propane.  He reiterated the biggest benefit is that propane delivers dramatically less emissions and black smoke and soot.  Maintenance of diesel versus propane was discussed.  Mr. Cancio-Bello felt the repair of buses will be decreased which will positively impact transportation.  He also cited lower fuel costs, lower repair costs and the elimination of electricity use to keep the engine block warm in winter.  Fuel costs, lower repair, reimbursement of electricity costs to keep engine block warm, and good at low temps, and less pollution.  Mr. Cancio-Bello was seeking Board approval this evening to get things moving forward quickly to take advantage of this opportunity. 

Mr. Cancio Bello stated that he received Ms. Casey’s question on equipping the busses with tracking software allowing the busses to be tracked.  He spoke with the bus company and they think the cost will be $75 per bus.  They are looking into it and Mr. Cancio-Bello will report back.
Ms. Casey suggested this decision go to committee first prior to Board approval.  

Mr. Cancio Bello stated that he received Ms. Casey’s question on equipping the busses with tracking software allowing the busses to be tracked.  He spoke with the bus company and they think the cost will be  $75 per bus.  They are looking into it and Mr. Cancio-Bello will report back.

Mr.  Dumais, MBC and Facility and Transportation Committee, felt there are too many questions and need for information to make an educated decision.  

Mr. David Bates of the MBC felt we should seize this opportunity.  These opportunities arise and we need to be flexible enough to seize them.  He felt diligence has been done for this idea.   
The transfer would come from retirees’ health coverage.  

Ms. Mastin think it’s a great idea, but concerned about other things this year we may need; what if we go remote?  

Mr. Luke Gorman, MBC, agrees with Mr. Bates wholeheartedly.  He felt if we went remote, there would be cost savings in other areas.  

Ms. Bates felt that $30,000 is not that much in comparison to total budget.  The realization of savings will be earlier the sooner we do it.  The bus company wants us to do it and is a great opportunity.

Mr. Cancio-Bello stated the goal is to lower carbon emissions and can be done relatively easily.  He also felt it is a good message to our community and students.  

[Mr. Bartholomew lost connectivity briefly at this time (7:30pm) and Vice Chair Mastin continued the meeting in his stead.]
Mr. Cushing stated he is in favor of the idea, but would also like to see a presentation by the bus company.  He would like to be presented with real data.   
Mr. Wright felt there were too many unanswered questions and need to be answered before we move on.  

[Mr. Bartholomew returned to the meeting at approximately 7:32pm.]
Mr. Cancio-Bello stated approval this evening would be to move forward and contract negotiations would take place after; he just wants the funds secured.    

Mr. Richard Anderson, felt there is potential, but now the district has bigger issues.  He felt it should be put off for a few months.  He did not feel, at this time, it was enormously important.  
Mr. Bartholomew asked what questions were unanswered.  

[Side discussions and multiple people speaking simultaneously (sometimes impacted by the nature of Zoom), prevented clerk from hearing part of the discussions in order to accurately record and transcribe. This occurs approximately twenty times during the meeting and will be annotated with an asterisk * through the remainder of the minutes.]

Mr. Cancio-Bello stated we could move forward without purchasing the pump, but felt the order should be placed in the next few weeks.  

Ms. Casey felt we need to go through committee process and vote in two weeks.

Mr. Cancio-Bello continued supporting the idea of propane buses. 
Mr. Wright made the motion to have a review by the Transportation Committee and report to the Board no later than two weeks. Ms. Casey seconded.  The motion carried 5-1-2. [Mr. Gregoire abstained and Ms. Bates and Mr. Cancio-Bello voted no.]
Discussions continued regarding transportation issues the first few days of school.  The bus company was already short staffed with four open positions, then two drivers did not show up for work on the first school day.  There was a quick change in routes to get all students to school, although late.  Letters went home to families in the affected communities of Springfield and Wilmot.  A workaround of the issue has been decided until enough drivers can be recruited. 
Dr. Bobruff, Springfield School Board member, stated he had not been informed of the problem.  

Ms. Casey expressed concern about sick drivers.  Is there any guarantee from the bus company?  Mr. Cancio-Bello responded that there has never really been enough drivers.  *
Mr. Bessette stated that the bus company lost four drivers just two weeks ago, so they lost six drivers in a span of three weeks.  It takes sixty hours to train.  It has nothing to do with behavior.  Once you have a CDL-B, it’s probably easier and more lucrative to drive a box truck.  

CRTC is moving forward. *
Ms. Collins asked if Board members should be part of Blackboard Connect to receive timely information.  *
Mr. Bartholomew apologized to Ms. Nowicki for not getting her report earlier.   
Discussion Out of Order:  [Heard prior to Business Administrator Report.]
Staff Representative Report:  Ms. Perkins reported. The MOA was passed and all week all kids and adults have been investing Herculean efforts.  Children have been remarkably resilient and are trying very hard.  Teachers are delighted by the response of the students.  
Student Representative Report: Ms. Spinney stated it has been nice being back together.  With all of the craziness, everyone is working very hard and it is a good atmosphere and students do feel safe.  
 

	VI.     Public Comment
	Dr. Bobruff asked if there have been discussions about the flu vaccination. *  
Mr. Bessette stated there has been discussion, there is new guidance for quick response for COVID.  But, he’ll believe it when he see it.  The state has provided opening and closing guidance.       

	VII.    New Business                  
	A.  Building Principal 2021-22 Budget Presentations:
1.  KRES at Bradford:  Mr. Chouinnard stated he never seen so much work, challenges faced, and daily learning with the reopening of school. * Bradford Elementary shows an increase of $136,743.23 or 3.85%.  Much of the increase has to do with a teacher for next year because of the bubble of students.  Mr. Chouinard highlighted other areas of increases and decreases.  He noted there are no issues with students wearing masks.  There was a discussion regarding the importance of face-to-face time between teachers and students and students with their peers.  It is very important to interact daily in every class.  Mr. Chouinnard also addressed the social emotional learning (SEL) component in remote learning. *
Mr. Bessette also shared that the absence to interact directly diminishes learning.  Learning is about interaction, not just grabbing a concept.  It’s about capturing the moment.   
Ms. Christine Downing, agreed with Mr. Bessette adding it’s important for students to interact with each other as well.  
Mr. Bartholomew stated there has been some complaints about not offering asynchronous classes.  In that case, he felt perhaps the student would be better placed with the in-school option.  *
In response to a question from Mr. DeFelice, MBC member, Chouinnard explained the outfitting of furniture and furniture that was placed in storage.  Bob DeFelice – asked about older desks taken out and newer put in.  

If  radford had to cut, Mr. Chouinnard stated it would come from staffing.  With additional funds, particularly as a result of the pandemic, Mr. Chouinnard would request additional interventionists to help students.  

Ms. Downing also supported the idea of additional interventionists.  The learning gaps get wider the longer we are on this abnormal system.  
2.  KRES at New London: Ms. Collins presented noting this is a unique one.  She stated with 360 students they are very close in numbers to the middle school.  There are increases for a math teachers, a special education teacher and the proposal of a half-time assistant principal.  Other increases include science Foss Kits, WIATT assessment for special education, furniture and dues and fees as related to a half-time assistant principal.  *
There were discussions about connectivity issues, specifically Springfield.  * 

Mr. Bates asked about social work support.  Is the investment last year sufficient or do we need more to counteract trends? 

It was noted there are increasing poverty rates exacerbated by COVID. 

Administrators felt there is also a need for another guidance counselor at New London Elementary.  Ms. Downing stated, in response to Ms. Bates comment, that we will need more support for families and students; we have really just started.  Ms. Downing, elementary social work invested for this current year.  Really just started – needed at New London, need second guidance counselor at NL.  NL will need more support for families and students.  

The need for more interventionists was addressed further. *
Mr. Bartholomew stated he would be interested in learning about how assessments are looking and how much ground we have lost.  He would also like to know where we are seeing strong needs regarding behavior interventions.  He felt there is a substantial need in health care for mental health services, even if it means putting off capital improvements.
Mr. Richard Anderson expressed concerns as an MBC member.  With the pandemic a lot of people have lost their jobs and therefore we have a lower potential of tax revenue.  He stated it is enormously important to look at expenditures.  He asked Ms. Collins to elaborate on the need for a .5 assistant principal.   Ms. Collins explained noting such burdens with observations and evaluations as well as the need for support in Guidance with 504s.  Mr. Bessette and Ms. Downing shared their reasons for support of a .5 assistant principal.  *
Mr. Paterson, KRMS Principal, stated the job of a principal is a lot different than it was ten years ago.  Mr. Gorman commented that the middle school has in place three times for administration.  
3.  Sutton Central School:  Ms. Downing presented.  She has the full document of notes for members in Chats.  Sutton is at 81% capacity for students.  Early dismissal has caused after school care increases as well as starting a before school program. *  Ms. Downing explained staff increases due to personnel shifts and track changes.  Increases also include the increase in the guidance counselor position from .75 FTE to .8 FTE.  With additional funds, Ms. Downing would increase the guidance position to full time.  With additional funding, she would move from Title I to interventionists.  She explained why Title I grants have been a challenge.  Ms. Downing also shared some increases and decreases.  *  Other increases of note were Brainpop and Brainpop Jr.  Furniture replacements was also addressed.  Overall Sutton has a 1.6% increase.  Ms. Downing also shared that kids are doing an incredible job wearing masks.  
4.  Simonds Elementary School: Dr. Stokes shared it is the 150th anniversary of Simonds School.  The decision by Warner families to provide 40% of their learning from home further symbolizes uniqueness of this town.  Two new teachers are needed. *  Media services and capital improvements were addressed. Fire inspections have resulted in citations for egress and the fire escape.  Inspections are more forceful than previous years.  Mr. DeFelice, MBC member, state this is an issue of safety for student and staff and must be remedied.  
[The Chair called a five-minute break.]
5.  Kearsarge Regional Middle School: Mr. Paterson echoed the sentiments of the other principals regarding the beginning of school. This has been a big change and teachers have put heart and soul into learning.  We have discovered a lot of challenges, things we have resolved, things we haven’t yet resolved, but staff has been so positive.  It was so wonderful to get to see the students. Mr. Paterson feels so thankful we can open and have the opportunity for those who want it, full-time in the building.  We are not perfect, but continue to get better.  Kids have done very well. He thanked all parents for their patience with traffic pattern delays.  KRMS has no dramatic changes in staffing, not adding personnel, with the exception of (CBE) competency recovery, not summer school, but competency recovery.  * Mr. Paterson addressed the Nature’s Classroom and Washington, D.C. trips.  He also explained the increase in physical education with the purchase of heart rate monitors.  There is a slight increase in Family and Consumer Sciences to accommodate for increased prices in food supplies.  There are also modest increases in general music supplies.  Another increase of note is the use of Aimsweb for universal assessment.  Mr. Paterson explained the increase in special education supplies noting the implementation of the TRACK program, which is similar to SOAR.  The Circles curriculum is a program for students who struggle with socialization issues.  There is also an increase for a central auditory processing program as well.   There is also some shifting in the media services lines to better reflect expenses.  *  Mr. Paterson stated wages and fringe is 75% of the budget; cuts would come back to people.  With additional funds, Mr. Paterson would want to address the gaps in learning causes by the pandemic.  He would like to see another guidance counselor to address student mental health and trauma in their lives.  He doesn’t believe we understand the social emotional impact on kids yet from the pandemic.  Mr. Paterson felt that hiring interventionists for this year in not feasible; cant’s find people and the schedules are too tight for intervention right now. *
6.  Kearsarge Regional High School:  Principal Langille praised both kids and staff.  The outside breaks have been phenomenal.  There are hiccups and ways to improve are being sought.  Overall, this first week has been a positive experience.
The theme in the budget is the needs of high school students.  STEAM education gets kids involved in inquiry education (how to get kids excited to come to school) and will be further explored. 

There are no changes to speak of in wages and fringe.  He explained the changes in the instructional repairs budget line, physical education repairs and new equipment lines. *
Dr. Bobruff received clarification regarding the new weight room equipment and storage.  Goals posts, soccer goals or field hockey goals will be replaced incrementally as well.
[MBC members’ discussions ended at this time, 10:42pm.]  
On behalf of the MBC, Mr. Anderson thanked administration for their presentations and is grateful for the extraordinary job that has been done by the district over the last six months.  
B.  Policies:  ACAC and ACC-R, GBBA, JBAA – Sexual Harassment:  Ms. Casey addressed the information shared with the Board as well as changes in the policy and procedures.  Mr. Bessette also addressed the changes in policies.  GBAA and JBAA will be removed and ACAC will be added.  Mr. Bessette strongly suggested that members adopt the policy immediately as it is almost verbatim from School Board Association.  Dr. Bobruff made the motion to waive the first reading and adopt Policies ACAC as presented.  Ms. Mastin seconded.  The motion carried 8-0-0.  Mr. Gregoire made the motion to rescind Policies JBAA and GBAA.  Ms. Casey seconded.  The motion carried 8-0-0. Ms. Casey made the motion to add the sexual harassment language as presented in Policy AC.   Dr. Bobruff seconded.  The motion carried 8-0-0.
C.  KREA Memorandum of Agreement and PEAK Memorandum of Agreement (Board Vote):  As documents were distributed to members earlier, Mr. Bartholomew asked if anyone had any questions.  The Assistant Superintendent informed members of how to find all the information on the district website.  Mr. Cushing made the motion to approve the KREA MOA as presented.  Ms. Mastin seconded.  The motion carried 9-0-0 [Chair voted].  Dr. Bobruff made the motion to approve the PEAK MOA as presented.  Mr. Cancio-Bello seconded.  The motion carried 9-0-0 [Chair voted.].
D.  School Re-Opening Update:  Mr. Bessette shared the professional development schedule with appreciation to Laurie Prewandowski and Hillary Grimes for their support to the needs of teachers and staff.  They are already working on maximizing opportunities for remote learning and are tireless workers.  

Mr. Bartholomew did share some minor complaints of parents (such as writing bigger on the board for remote learners to see).  He also thanked everyone for recognizing equity for all students. 


	VIII.    Adjourn
	Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to adjourn at 11:02 pm.  Dr. Bobruff seconded.  The motion carried 8-0-0.


Respectfully submitted,

Leigh Ann Stone

Clerk, KRSD School Board
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